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Summary:

The report provides the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee with an updated progress report on developing and improving the environmental performance of Carlisle City Council.

Recommendations:

· The Council will aim to achieve the Bronze BEN award for the whole council by the end of 2007, Silver by 2008 and Gold by 2009.

· That the standard BEN award Environmental Policy be adopted as a benchmark for the City Council in preparation for achieving the BEN Bronze Award.  See Appendix A.

· That the Environmental Performance Manager will produce a series of action plans with targets and timescales on staff travel, sustainable procurement, energy efficiency and office waste for July.

Contact Officer:
Michael Battersby
Ext:
 5005

1. BACKGROUND

The Director of Community Services reported to the Overview & Scrutiny Committee in June 2005 (ref: CTS 20/05).  At that meeting, the Director put forward recommendations for improving the City Council’s environmental performance.  The committee agreed that the council needed an authority wide strategy in order to improve and monitor the City Council’s Environmental Performance.  It was agreed that the Environmental Management system promoted by the Cumbria Business Environment Network (CBEN) should be adopted across the whole of the Council and that senior Officer and Member ‘champions’ are appointed to provide the necessary leadership.

2. CURRENT POSITION

To build on the success of Commercial and Technical Services (now Community 

Services) retaining the Gold Award for the last three years, the CBEN award is to be rolled out to other sites with the initial aim of achieving the Bronze award for the city council by the end of 2007.  

The BEN award levels are as follows:-

Level 1 (Bronze):

Awareness of the environmental impacts of an organisation;

Commitment to improving environmental performance;

Commitment of resources to allow environmental improvement;

Adoption of an Environmental policy;

Initial review (audit) of all environmental impacts conducted by the CBEN.

Level 2 (Silver)

Communication of the environmental policy;

Identify relevant statutory requirements;

Adopt specific targets and objectives to reduce environmental impacts;

Production of an environmental management programme;

Environmental manager is appointed 

Level 3 (Gold)

Appropriate monitoring and measurement is carried out;

Regular audits are carried out;

Non-conformance procedures are in place;

Management review has been carried out;

Document controls are in place;

To ensure that Senior Officer and Member ‘champions’ are appointed to provide the necessary leadership, new Directors have been asked to take part in an initial review (audit), conducted by the Environmental Performance Manager, that will seek to establish what awareness and commitment there is to improving environmental performance.  The review will follow a list of questions outlined by CBEN that aim to establish what our environmental impacts are, what environmental legislation we have to adhere to, what environmental management practices and procedures we already have in place for everyday work and in environmental emergencies. The Directors will be asked to nominate ‘champions’ to a Sustainability Working Group formed by May that will progress the adoption of an Environmental Policy with targets for the City Council, and a sustainability strategy and action plan to be presented in July.  The aim is to have Union and Member Representatives on this group.  The CBEN environmental policy in Appendix A will act as a benchmark for developing our own specific policy.

5. FUTURE POSITION

In parallel to achieving the CBEN award, the Environmental Performance Manager is currently setting a series of meetings with Officers that aim to develop a set of action plans with targets and timescales on staff travel, sustainable procurement, energy efficiency and office waste for later in the committee cycle.  

5.1 Travel Plan Assessment - The production of a Travel Plan has been an action of Commercial and Technical Services’ Business Plan since 2004 and is a key aspect of the Carlisle Renaissance.  Following consultation with the County Council Travel Plan Co-ordinator and the Energy Savings Trust, it is recommended Travel Plans are undertaken on a site by site basis in order to keep the plans manageable and allow the different circumstances of each site to be considered separately.  Starting with Bousteads Grassing will allow any teething problems to emerge in order that a Travel Plan for the main site (Civic Centre) can proceed smoothly.  The Sustainability Working Group will be asked to direct this work.  A questionnaire is being drafted that will aim to find out how Bousteads employees travel to work, why they choose their mode of travel, whether car-drivers would be willing to use an alternative means or car-share, and what would help them or persuade them to make the transition away from single-occupancy car travel.  A site assessment of what facilities there are on site for parking, showers/changing rooms and access to public transport is also being done alongside an examination of organisational policies that affect travel.  These combined with the results of the questionnaire will enable us to establish what factors determine why people drive to work and what scope there is for modal shift away from single-occupancy car travel to alternative means.  A report will be produced as part of the strategy and action plan in July disclosing these findings with cost implications and recommendations. 

5.2
Procurement - The National Procurement Strategy for Local Government states that local authorities should implement sustainable design and procurement strategies, building sustainability into procurement processes and contracts.   

Applying sustainability to the Council’s procurement practices will be an ongoing exercise and will mean the application of a whole life costing approach to our practices which may mean higher capital costs but with longer term gains.  Sustainable procurement requires the firm commitment of senior managers and members and should be mainstreamed as part of the corporate procurement process.  Future actions will be to collate information on suppliers and contractors environmental policies and products with the aim of producing criteria for sustainable procurement.   Agreement will need to be made with those responsible for procurement with respect to which products and services we wish to concentrate on first.  This could be steered by the Sustainability Working Group.  More detail regarding sustainable procurement will emerge in an action plan in July.

5.3
Energy - An assessment carried out by the Carbon Trust for the authority in August 2005 assessed the potential for possible improvements in our energy management systems at five sites – the Civic Centre, the Crematorium, Tullie House, Morton Community Centre, and the Enterprise Centre.  The main recommendations were to update our energy policy and targets; improve our collection of energy data; carry out 24 hour monitoring and targeting to larger buildings; and the provision of staff training and awareness campaigns.  

The Building and Facilities Manager continues to carry out more detailed energy audits.  Consistent with the BEN award, efforts are being made to improve our collection of energy data, introduce energy and water efficiency measures as well as renewable energy technology where possible, for example Talkin Tarn.   Recommendations will be made in July as to what we can do to improve energy efficiency and identify possible cost implications.  In the meantime the Sustainability Working Group will be asked to support a staff awareness programme for saving energy over the coming months.

5.4 Office Waste - To make targeted improvements it is proposed a waste audit be carried out to assess what types and quantities of waste we produce and how we manage it.  Again this will be undertaken on a site by site basis, and the Sustainability Working Group will be encouraged to support a staff awareness programme over the coming months.

6.0 CONCLUSION

It was recognised by the Committee in 2003 that the Council had a commendable record in pursuing environmental improvements both in terms of the service provided to citizens of Carlisle and with respect to the Council’s own performance.  With the additional resources now being allocated to the area of environmental performance within the Council, there is a renewed opportunity to raise our standards to a new level and act as a role model to our community.  The need for commitment of senior staff and members cannot be understated, and many policy decisions will require an attitude that we must invest in order to save resources.  As mentioned in the October 2003 report to Committee we have much to learn from other authorities, and that we should tackle environmental performance in ‘bite-sized chunks’.  This way staff are more likely to feel involved in the improvements we aim to make.

Appendix A

Carlisle City Council 

Benchmark Environmental Policy Statement

It is the corporate aim of Carlisle City Council to act as a community leader in environmental improvement in our aim for a cleaner, greener, safer Carlisle.  The Council and employees recognise their responsibility to manage the environmental impacts of our activities and services.  

In order to promote good environmental practices, our Policy with regard to the environment is as follows: -

1. To identify the significant environmental impacts of our activities.

2. To develop suitable objectives, targets and management programmes, applying appropriate operational procedures to minimise our significant environmental impacts during normal, abnormal and emergency conditions.

3. To comply with relevant legislation, regulation and other requirements relating to our significant environmental impacts.

4. To prevent pollution, minimise our inputs of utilities and resources and the outputs of emissions to the atmosphere, effluents to waters/sewers and wastes to disposal facilities; endeavouring to re-use, recover or recycle materials where practicable.

5. To ensure that environmental responsibilities are defined, communicated and understood at all levels within our organisation and provide appropriate training where needed.

6. To ensure that suppliers and contractors understand the Council Policy and assist them in developing appropriate systems and a responsible approach with regard to environmental issues.

7. To communicate, co-operate and respond to the views of interested parties, including stakeholders, customers and the general public, on environmental issues, where this is practicable and likely to result in an overall improved environmental performance.

8. To strive for continual improvement in overall environmental performance.
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